CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting Minutes

April 9, 2003

Voting Members Present:  Auth, Chlebicki, Christie, Dominguez, Frickel, Furtado, Gasco, Gould, Jacobs, Jennings, Johnson,C., Kaplan, Kowalski, Long, Malamud, McDermott, Moscovici, Robles, Saunders, Smith, L., Sturm, Todd, Vanterpool, Watson, Welch and Wood.

Voting Members Absent:  Andrews, Casten, Cokelez, Cruise, Furusa, Ganezer, Goders, Johnson, J., Leonard, McCarthy, Moy, Needham, Sheu, Turk, Valle, and Waller.

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members: Ambrosetti, Blair, Bowman, Brown, A., Dowling, and Walton.

Guests:  Hart, Pomerantz, and Yao.

Call To Order At 2:40 p.m.

Approval of Agenda


Amended


M/S/P

Approval of Minutes






M/S/P

Chair’s Report

Chair Whetmore announced that the Senate would host a cheese and wine reception after the Senate meeting on April 23, 2003.

Whetmore attended the State Senate Chair’s meeting and said that there was a presentation from a faculty member of CSU Chico Taskforce on Roles and Responsibilities of Department Chairs.  Some of the items discussed were giving Chairs more authority, more training, giving them FTES targets and budget information.   Senator Malamud was concerned about micro managing FTES and the competition between departments for students—FTES is the Deans job.  Whetmore noted that this was also a concern.  Chairs should also be given the option of 12 month appointment or pay for extra days worked.    Whetmore also said that he received a Human Resources Report on faculty recruitment, retention, and pay scale.  The average salary for new faculty at CSUDH is $61,000.00.

Whetmore said he was approached by two Senators who wanted to know what the Senate was doing about the war in Iraq.  Whetmore reminded us that we had this discussion several months ago and that the Senate decided that it wasn’t an appropriate venue to take up this issue.  Senator Gould, as a historical note, reminded us that the Senate spent a whole meeting on whether or not to discuss the Vietnam War.  Senator McDermott said that the University as a whole could have encouraged more discussion on campus and that the Senate could have provided this place as a forum for discussion and taken the leadership role.  Senator Auth wished that the Senate had addressed this issue earlier given that the War appears to be almost over.

Whetmore noted the handout “Process Oriented Questions” for Town Hall meeting on April 10.  He said that there would be more data, which needs to be further analyzed.  Malamud addressed the Senate and said that he requested the assigned time information, which had been released to the Executive Committee earlier from Whetmore.  Malamud said that he was denied the information and was concerned about the fact that the Executive Committee would hold back information from Senators.  Whetmore said that he told Malamud that the information would be released once we knew that it was accurate and that it was not ready.  Malamud said that when Senators request information that has been released by the University Administration to the Executive Committee, Senators should receive it if they request it, and at that time could be told that the information is still being massaged and worked on. Malamud said that it is insulting to deny information to a Senator.

Whetmore thanked Cecile Lindsey, Loretta Adikhai, Christina Luu, Kent Porter, and Yvette Velarde for their hard work in creating the charts and putting data together regarding the budget.

Parliamentarian

Parliamentarian Johnson conducted elections.  Election 1:  Perceived Administrative Effectiveness Committee.   One faculty was nominated—Rudy Vanterpool.  Vanterpool was elected by acclamation.

Election 2: Student Grade Appeal Committee.  Three faculty were nominated—Noel Sturm, William Whetstone and O.W. Wilson.  Sturm, Whetstone and Wilson were elected by acclamation.

Election 3:  University Planning Council Committee.  Two faculty were nominated—Carole Shea and O.W. Wilson.  Shea was elected by ballot voting.

Election 4:  Senate Election Committee.  One faculty was nominated—Gay Goss.  Goss was elected by acclamation.

Election 5:  University Curriculum Committee.  Two faculty were nominated—Kate Esposito and Caron Mellblom.  Esposito and Mellblom were elected by acclamation.

First Reading Item

EPC 03-09—Resolution To Establish CSUDH Writing Intensive Courses—This resolution supports the creation of designated writing intensive courses for undergraduate students.  To qualify for graduation each undergraduate student should be required to earn at least a “C” in two designated writing courses in the student’s major.  These courses are intended to improve students’ skills at communicating within an academic discipline.  Generic writing courses, including freshman composition, advanced composition, and the writing adjunct, would not satisfy this requirement.  Writing intensive courses would be identified in the course schedule and catalog by having a “WI” appended to the course number (e.g., ENG 307WI, HIS 300WI).  Senator Smith said that we need to strengthen the language of the document regarding CLASS.  Faculty in disciplines are the best teachers because they know a good argument in their discipline and know the genres of their discipline.  Senator Kaplan worries about faculty being required to teach writing without the knowledge to do this well.  Senator Jennings did say that this would be a graduation requirement.   

Senator Gasco urged faculty to go to the Center for Teaching and Learning to get assistance on implementing writing in courses or look at websites and see what the available resources are to assist faculty with getting their students to write better.  Malamud wanted to know if a student took a writing course on another campus would they get credit for the course if they transferred to CSUDH, and said that these students should receive credit.  Malamud also noted that his school does not  have majors but has concentrations, and so the language of the document would need to be reworked.  

Smith said research shows that content coverage is not reduced by introducing writing into a course.  Research shows that writing increases the learning of content.  ASI Representative Wood noted that these courses would be required to qualify for graduation and said that this was in addition to the GWAR requirement.  She was also concerned about asking students to do at least “C” work and yet to get into graduate school a student must have a “B” or better in English 350 or a score of 8 on the GWAR exam.  Smith said that she was talking about two different things.  Senator Welch said the majority of nursing courses are writing intensive.  She wanted to know where 15 pages came from and the significance of a 15-page paper.  She noted that a student could prove writing competency in a 4-page paper.  And she was concerned about this being 30% of the grade.  

Senator Jacobs is currently in the ECLP seminar which has been very helpful and said that she noticed, when students don’t write clearly, they don’t have clear understanding of the content.  McDermott supported and applauded the effort on campus to support student writing but wanted to know what formal writing was and why 15 pages?  Acting Dean Dowling voiced concern about monetary support and wanted to know whether the monetary support had been added in the budget process.  He also asked about Graduate assistants.  Jennings said that Graduate Assistants were added to make things more flexible. The document was returned to EPC for further revisions.

EPC 03-10—Resolution To Encourage Fiscal Support For Designated Writing Intensive Courses And Writing Across The Curriculum.  This resolution urges the President to make increasing student preparedness and therefore student success a very high University priority by providing sufficient funding to support workload needs related to writing intensive courses without harming the rest of the academic program. The resolution urges the campus to create a comprehensive writing across the curriculum program by the time Enhancing Critical Literacy Project grant expires in fall 2007.  Workload augmentation for supporting writing intensive courses and for institutionalizing the successful elements of the grant would require approval through the University budget approval process.  Gould approved of the program contingent on funding and the Provost said that federal external funding might be a consideration because our institution serves a large Hispanic population.  The document will be taken back to EPC for further revision.

Time Certains:
3:00 p.m. Roberta Ambrosino of the Center For Teaching and Learning addressed the Senate regarding the many resources available in the Center for faculty to use.   Ambrosino said that faculty could meet with colleagues at Faculty Forum meetings to discuss effective teaching strategies and new developments in postsecondary teaching and learning.  They could consult CTL’s library of books and resource materials on a wide variety of teaching, learning and assessment topics.  They could get help developing an evaluation plan for teaching-related grant proposals.  They could get help developing active learning strategies.  And they could connect with CTL’s faculty associates for consultation on outcomes assessment strategies, and for teaching methods that foster active learning.  She also said that the Center could design a workshop to fit your needs and provide some travel money for conferences.  Faculty need to give her the topic and she has resources to bring in experts to discuss the topic.

3:15 p.m. Virginia Long of the Strategic Planning Taskforce passed out a handout and announced that the Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, and Threats (SWOT) survey would be going out next week.  She encouraged all faculty to please complete the survey.  She also encouraged faculty to look at the Strategic Planning Website.

-

4:00 p.m. Provost’s Report—The Provost reminded faculty that April 11 was the deadline to order regalia for Commencement and Senator McDermott mentioned that Commencement is a workday for faculty.  The Provost asked all faculty to please attend the Commencement exercises, to be held at the Forum on May 23.   She announced that the Faculty Awards Reception would be held on May 7 in the Sculpture Garden.  And lastly she brought up the issue of transparency.  In the fall of 2002 MPP information was requested and Academic Affairs delivered it.  She said that the University Administration is pleased to be transparent. She wondered why the Senate has not responded to the information given it regarding MPPs.  She then asked about the lack of attendance at Senate meetings.  She encouraged anyone who believed that the University was not being transparent and had hidden pots of money to please come and talk to her. 

Action Item

EPC 03-11—Resolution In Honor Of Police Chief Mike Lordanich—Gould suggested taking a comma out in the first line and putting a comma in on the fifth line; with this minor correction the Senate unanimously approved this resolution. M/S/P.
Discussion Item

Proposed RTP Process Reforms

Senator Vanterpool said that we don’t need a major overhaul.  However, we should make the size of the WPAF consistent.  Also, the first year new faculty should be evaluated on their teaching performance during their first year.  New faculty should sit down with their Dean and Chair and create a development plan and the Schools should not do away with annual reviews.  Gould reported to Emeritus faculty the proposal of RTP Reform and the Emeritus faculty felt that it was too bad this had not been done before they retired. 

Open Forum:  Gould asked Whetmore for a response to Malamud’s complaint regarding not receiving information from the Executive Committee.  Whetmore said that he asked the administration for the information on release time in preparation for a decrease in release time.  We received more information from some schools and less from others.  The Executive Committee voted not to release the information until all the information was received, and Whetmore said that Malamud did not accept this answer.

The Provost said that the Academic Affairs Program Effectiveness Council wanted the Deans to standardize release time information in order to be able to make more meaningful comparisons across the University. 

Adjournment:  4:30 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted By

_______________________


___________________________________

Mary E. Brooks



Edd Whetmore, Chair of Academic Senate

